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Message from the Executive Chairman

Mr. Chavarat Charnvirakul

I am very proud to work as the executive chairman of the Foundation for International Human Resource Development.  I feel the challenge by this job since human resource development refers to giving a great contribution to our society and people. 

Working skills and expertise, enlightened leadership and good governance, informed opinions and higher aspirations, and equitable representation and ownership will not be possible, nor sustainable, without education, training as well as on-going learning and exchanges  from all those around us. It is even more so especially under the new economy and the more competitive global environment that we all have to face and manage. 

Furthermore, it is my firm belief that human resource development does have a critical regional and international dimension. Globalization and the internet, among other fast-advancing communications and information technologies, have broken down the tyranny and other barriers, previously almost insurmountable and of space and time.  They have, more importantly, made available to all those with access and education, the vast and constantly expanding store of global knowledge. 

Regional and international cooperation in human resource development and management is, therefore, simply inevitable to ensure greater collective efficiency, usefulness and relevance in our determined efforts to develop the rich potential of our human resources – one which is as yet has to be fully tapped, enhanced and maximized. Above all, such cooperation is simply indispensable for better understanding, goodwill, and hence regional peace and prosperity. 

Khun Arsa Sarasin and the late Thanpuying Niramol Suriyasat, former executive chairpersons’ enlightened leadership, and the great dedication and hard work of the Foundation’s Board of Management and all Foundation staffs led by Dr. Chira Hongladarom, Secretary – General of the foundation, have put the Foundation on a sound and sustainable footing.  With the continuing and dedicated support from the Board and staffs, I believe that the various Foundation activities to be carried out in year 2002 would yield both credible outcomes and lasting impact within Thailand and the neighboring countries.

In the above context, I am pleased to announce that it was a great honor to have Prof. Dr. HRH Princess Chulabhorn to deliver the opening address and present the Royal Keynote at Leadership Forum 2001 on 14-16 March 2001. In addition, the Foundation’s annual Leadership Forum will be convened, as expected, during 19-21 August 2002 in Bangkok. It is, indeed, our great privilege to have H.E. General Prem Tinsulanonda, President of the Privy Council and Statesman open the Leadership Forum 2002 as well as to give a keynote statement.  Other distinguished speakers include H.E. Mr. Pongpol Adireksarn, Deputy Prime Minister, H.E. Mr. Korn Dabbaransi, Deputy Prime Minister and H.E. Dr. Krasae Chanawongse M.D., Minister to the Prime Minister’s office.

I look forward to welcoming all participants to this premier event in August 2002, the Leadership Forum 2002 in the theme of “Rethinking of Globalization : Networking and Partnership. As the executive chairman of the Foundation, I am committed to my very best to carry out the important and noble responsibilities in human resource development that have been entrusted in me.  Thank you.

Mr. Chavarat Charnvirakul

Executive Chairman

Foundation for International Human Resource Development 

Message from Secretary - General
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Dr. Chira Hongladarom

I am very pleased to have Mr. Chavarat Charnvirakul as our executive chairman. And I would like to take this opportunity to convey our deep gratitude to our former chairpersons such as Khun Arsa Sarasin and Thanpuying Niramol Suriyasat, for their invaluable contribution and far-sighted leadership since the establishment of this Foundation. I express my condolence to the family of Thanpuying Niramol Suriyasat of her suddenly loss.

We are now living in the globalization era where the world is getting smaller and everything becomes connected. Thus, an event which occurs in a region can affect others. In order to survive and secure our benefits, Thailand needs to cooperate with other countries. And this is what the Foundation stands for.

In the past, the Foundation has conducted several activities related to international relations. “Thai-Cambodia”, “Thai-China” and “Thai-Laos” Forums were organized to spread knowledge about these countries which creates better understanding and strengthens the relationship with them. And Prof. Dr. Kar-yiu Wong from University of Washington, Seattle came to advise useful surviving strategies for Thailand to cope with China’s accession to WTO.
Moreover, globalization requires fast adaptation which leads to Thailand’s demand for human resource development in order to survive. To achieve this, the Foundation organized “Sufficiency Economy Theory: Survival Strategy during Economic Crisis Forum” to develop Thailand in terms of security and human resources and to create cooperation among Thais to survive from economic crisis and “New Economy and HRD Forum” to suggest strategies for Thailand development in the globalization era. And “Creating Learning Community in Lopburi province forum” was held to create learning culture which widens the local leaders’ visions and to help them to respond faster to globalization.

For the coming moment, the Foundation will again convene the Leadership Forum 2002. The main topic in this forum is “Globalization: Networking and Partnership”.  As the Chairman has remarked earlier, we are greatly fortunate and honored in having several highly eminent speakers at the Forum 2002.  These include H.E. General Prem Tinsulanonda, President of the Privy Council and Statesman, H.E. Mr. Korn Dabbaransi, Deputy Prime Minister, H.E. Mr. Pongpol Adireksarn, Deputy Prime Minister and H.E. Dr. Krasae Chanawongse M.D., Minister to the Prime Minister’s office.

· In Leadership Forum 2002, we are monitoring in Global change in 4 aspects;

· China – WTO 

· Lack of good governance in USA 

· Terrorism

· Conflict between Developing and Developed Country 

I believe that the Foundation has gained a good momentum for its activities, and I look forward with great expectation of a highly successful year for the Foundation in 2003.  And I am deeply grateful for the dedicated support of many organizations and persons, especially the Foundation staff, which have made it a great privilege for me to serve as Secretary-General of the Foundation. 

Dr. Chira Hongladarom
Secretary General
Foundation for International Human Resource Development 

New Economy and HRD Forum, 19 March 2002, Foundation for International Human Resource Development

This forum was organized by Foundation for International Human Resource Development, to spread the knowledge about New Economy and provide Thailand with recommendations on HR preparation for the change.

Dr. Chira Hongladarom, Secretary-General of Foundation for International Human Resource Development was the speaker. 

New Economy is the era in which IT is extensively used and there is intense economic competition in the world which leads to more economic co-operations and labor mobility.

New Economy increases the demand for the knowledge workers to manage the technology while cause problem to low skilled workers. Moreover, technology supports research and development and generates new types of goods for the markets. New Economy causes inequality in the world. Those who can adapt quickly to New Economy can stay on competitive edge. To prepare Thailand for New Economy, Thai government should have concrete policy about this. There should be organization reforms and studies on the impacts of New Economy on Thailand. Improving the worker skills is needed. The workers should be trained in terms of creativity, innovation, network and partnership, analytical ability, foreign languages, working in the international context and creating learning community.  It needs to focuses on Sufficiency Economy.

After this forum, the participants can take action on these suggested strategies in order to survive and become prosperous in New Economy.

Research Forum No. 1 “University/Business Linkage”, 26 April 2002, Foundation for International Human Resource Development

This forum was organized by Foundation for International Human Resource Development, R&D Project to produce Handbooks for Best Practices of Thai University Strategic Management System, Ministry of University Affairs, Chiang Mai University and The British Council (Bangkok) at the Foundation for International Human Resource Development on April 26, 2002.

Mr. Chavarat Charnvirakul, the Chairman of the Foundation presided the opening ceremony of the forum. The speakers of this forum were Prof. Dr. Pongsak Angkasith, Vice President of Administrative Affairs, Chiang Mai University, Mr. Stephen Healy, Assistant Director of Education, The British Council (Bangkok), Dr. Douglas Robertson, Director of Research Business Development University of Nottingham. The commentator is Assoc. Prof. Chesada Kasemset. At the end of the forum, Prof. Dr. Chira Hongladarom, Secretary-General of Foundation for International Human Resource Development, made concluding remarks.

Dr. Pongsak Angkasith presented “Research: University Chiang Mai Experience”.  This research focuses on “Intellectual Property over Knowledge”. This research is based on assumptions that Thai universities are autonomous, has freedom in research management and are benefited from research. This research compares the system within Chiang Mai University to those of other Thai Universities and University of Nottingham. The research recommends that each university should have clear policies and procedures for research management and intellectual property including a contact point for business, industry and local region. Moreover, universities should have personnel who are responsible for research management and intellectual property. Thai universities should collaborate to do research because each of them masters in different fields that can help improve research capacity. In addition, websites should be used. Besides, universities should assess skill and knowledge of research managers.

Mr. Stephen Healy presented the second topic, “Project on Best Practice, The British Council’s role”. He mentioned that nowadays, a country's status and power increasingly depended on an appreciation of its values and achievements and demanded for its intellectual property – its knowledge, skills and ideas. The British Council encourages the UK's creativity and scientific innovation among people overseas, and strengthens their engagement with the diversity of UK culture. The British Council promotes the sharing of knowledge and information, creating opportunities for learning and contributing to the development of people and organizations at all levels. The best practice also comes from learning from mistakes. The British Council increases the international recognition of the range and quality of learning opportunities from the UK, to promote the learning of English, and to strengthen educational co-operation between the UK and other countries.

Dr. Douglas Robertson presented the third topic “Research link between University and Industry, U.K. experiences”. He mentioned that all university researches made in UK are externally funded. These researches are a way of technology transfer under patents and licensing. They are in forms of spin-out companies, consultancy and regional affairs-technology centers. He presented the background on University of Nottingham, the nature of its research, the structure of research office in University of Nottingham and the personnel in Intellectual Property Division of University of Nottingham. He added that intellectual property rights come in various forms such as patents, copyright, design rights and trade secrets. The research reveals the importance of intellectual property management, MIT model of success rates, licensing revenues and technology transfer.

As the commentator, Assoc. Prof. Chesada Kasemset said that there were different ways of university research management. It might be hard to implement the best practice. Universities can only establish basic practices by taking the management approaches from management textbooks and checking whether each of them is suitable for Thai context. He suggested that the new framework of university research management should comprise of managing information and communication, managing relationships, managing projects, managing the commercial interface, managing opportunities within a legal context and problem-solving and managing decision-making process. This framework serves as a skill matrix for recruiting researchers or implement training models for personnel. 

At the end, Prof. Dr. Chira Hongladarom concluded that managing research was very important. He added that if research management went well, the universities would reach the goals. All participants’ visions have been widened by the knowledge about university research management and intellectual property. This forum taught them a new way of conducting business, which is to earn funding for research.

Learning Forum: Creating Learning Community in Lopburi, 16 May 2002, Agriculture and Technology College of Lopburi, Lopburi, Thailand

This workshop was organized on May 16, 2002 at the meeting room of Agriculture and Technology College of Lopburi. The objectives of this workshop were to promote the learning culture in the Tambon Administration Organization (TAO) in Lopburi and provide the participants training on community development. Moreover, this workshop prepared the personnel of Department of Labor Welfare to run new projects.

The speakers consisted of Dr. Chira Hongladarom, Secretary-General of the Foundation for International Human Resource Development, Monk Pattrathammakun, Mr. Kritsada Julakarn, The Director of Social Studies and Planning Division, Department of Labor Welfare, Mr. Somchai Sirorat and Mr. Sunthorn Tiammongkon, the Representative of Lopburi Doctor. 

Monk Pattrathammakun, the representative of religion agents, started the first presentation. He stated that monks and religion had close relationship with Thais’ way of life. In the past, Thais used to be educated by monks. Moreover, monks were the agents performing religious ceremonies to bring happiness to Thais. Monks also has a role in developing Thai society. Besides, he said that Thais loved comfort, luxury, prestige and imitation were flexible, compromising, one-man show and craved for the fads. Thais need to change their behaviors and regard Thai local intelligence and innovations as important to improve our country.

Mr. Kritsada Julakarn presented the past and present welfare policy, the economic situations and the projects run based on the 8th and 9th National Economic and Social Development plans. These plans required improving Thai society and communities and restructuring economic infrastructure. To solve and prevent social problems, the ties among the family members must be strengthened because family is the most important unit of society.

Mr. Somchai Sirorat said that wisdom is very important because it helps us to be able to depend on ourselves. Even though we do not have money, we can use our wisdom and knowledge to think how to gain it. However, we cannot protect our money if we lack wisdom and knowledge.

Dr. Chira Hongladarom presented how to build a learning community. He pointed out that wisdom is TAO’s most important asset. To develop the community successfully, it is necessary to develop people in terms of morality and knowledge. 4 L’s such as learning method, learning environment, learning opportunity and learning community must be applied. A proper learning method is to exchange ideas in class and to try to learn form one another. A suitable learning environment is to avoid condemning opinions, which differ from others, as wrong. A great learning opportunity is discussion. An important learning community is to try to learn all the time not only in class. Knowledge does not come from diploma but from life-long learning so TAO should support it as a key of development. The community leaders should have good visions and support life-long learning. The community library should provide up-to-date information and use IT for supporting learning. If people have knowledge, they do not have to illegally earn their livings.

After the speeches, the participants were divided into three groups: solving drugs problem, career development, and building learning community. The members in each group discuss the current problems, causes and solutions.

At the end, there was an election for the class president. Col. Noppadon Pinpipat, Representative of Lopburi Police was elected as the class president. Mr. Narong Huankanueng was elected as the class vice president. Mr. Sunthorn Suksawang was elected as the treasurer. Mr. Sunthorn Tiammongkon was elected as the secretary. Dr. Chira Hongladarom was elected as the chief advisor. Monk Pattrathammakun was elected as the monk advisor.

After this forum, the participants learned that knowledge was their most valuable asset. They became more enthusiastic for learning and acquiring knowledge. They had opportunity for developing their thinking skills and implementing good plans for developing their communities.

Thai-China Forum, 17 May 2002, Grand Ballroom A, Grand Pacific Hotel, Bangkok, Thailand

Foundation for International Human Resource Development organized Thai-China Forum on May 17, 2002 at the Grand Ballroom A of Grand Pacific Hotel, Bangkok, Thailand. It was a great honour to have Mr. Krasae Chanawong, Minister of the Prime Minister’s Office to preside the opening ceremony and Mr. Liu Yongxing, Minister-Counsellor, The Embassy of People’s Republic of China to be a distinguished guest.

The speakers of this forum consist of Assoc. Prof. Dr. Suthipphand Chirathivat, the Dean of Faculty of Economics, Chulalongkorn University, Dr. Surachai Sirikrai, Faculty of Political Science, Thammasat University, Mr. Suwat Jutakorn, Research and Statistics Division Director, Planning Department, Tourism Authority of Thailand, Mr. Chanin Yoopetch, the lecturer of BBA program, the University of Thai Chamber of Commerce, Mr. Randall M. Shannon, the lecturer of BBA and MBA programs, the University of Thai Chamber of Commerce, Mr. Pisanu Rienmahasarn, Deputy Directors-General, Department of Foreign Trade, The Ministry of Commerce, Dr. Atchaka Brimble, Senior Investment Promotion Officer 9, Office of The Board of Investment, Assoc. Prof. Dr. Chaiwat Khamchoo, The Dean of Faculty of Political Science, Chulalongkorn University and Assoc. Prof. Dr. Chulacheeb Chinnawanno, a lecturer, Faculty of Political Science, Thammasat University. Dr. Chira Hongladarom, the Secretary General of the Foundation, was the moderator.

This forum was organized to gather ideas of experts to implement strategies for Thailand to cooperate with China in terms of trade, investment and tourism. This forum covered the following areas: Economic Crisis in Asia, International Financial System, Thai Financial Reform, Debt and Crisis Management, Exchange Rate Policy, Exchange Rate Policies, Asian Monetary Fund, building standard currency for Asia, history of currency, problems in Asian monetary cooperation, history of international trade and currency, China’s roles in Asian Monetary Cooperation, Solutions to these financial problems, tourism trends, Thailand-China tourism policy, Thai tourism opportunities and threats in China, economic conditions in China, investment threats and opportunities in China investment in China suggestions, numbers of Chinese and Thai tourists, China’s foreign trade history, trade cooperation between Thailand and China, the impacts of China’s WTO memberships, China’s politics, the impacts of China’s growth on Asian members and Thailand’s role in improving the relationship between China and other Asian countries. 

Mr. Chavarat Charnvirakul, the Chairman of the Foundation presided the closing ceremony. 

Learning Forum on Thai—Laos International Relation, 5 June 2002, the Foundation for International Human Resource Development, Bangkok Thailand

This forum was organized by Foundation for International Human Resource Development and Ubon Ratchathani University on June 5, 2002 at Foundation for International Human Resource Development.

The objective of this forum was to spread knowledge of Laos in terms of Economic, Social and culture and bring it improve Thai-Laos Relations.

The guest speakers were Assoc. Prof. Charoen Waiwajanakul, Vice president of House of Wisdom, Rajabhat Institute Surin, Assoc. Prof. Surachai Sirikrai, Faculty of Political Science, Thammasat University, Asst. Prof. Teera Nuchpiam, Coordinator, Asia-Europe Study sponsored by The Thailand Research Fund, Mr. Chakrit Utho, Associate Director for Administrative Affairs, Center of Academic Resources, Ubon Ratchathani University. And Dr. Chira Hongladarom was the moderator. 

There were many issues and concerns discussed and commented on, for instance, the history of Laos reflects long-established relationships between Thailand and Laos. This forum showed that several strengths of Laos helps Thailand understand its own weaknesses. For example, Thailand knows very little about Laos but Laos knows thoroughly about Thailand because Thai TV channels are popular among Laos. Laos knows that Thai society needs improvement because they prefer to send their children to study in Vietnam which, they think, is better society and education standard than Thailand. Thailand also has trade deficit with Laos because Thailand has to buy electricity from Laos even though Thai sells more goods to Laos. Moreover, Laos will be Thailand’s competitor because of its tourist sites that remain more natural than Thailand’s.

At the end, the conclusion showed that Thailand should develop good relation with Laos. Thailand should present clear benefits that Laos will obtain to gain more cooperation with Thailand.

China-WTO mini forum, 11 June 2002, the Foundation for International Human Resource Development, Bangkok Thailand

Mr. Chavarat Charnvirakul, the Chairman of the Foundation presided the opening ceremony and Dr. Chira Hongladalom, the Secretary-General of the Foundation, was the moderator of the forum. The guest speaker was Prof. Dr. Kar-yiu Wong, an expert on China and a professor of Economics at University of Washington, Seattle, U.S.A. 

This forum comprises of distinguished participants from both public and private sectors such as Ms. Areeya Rojvithee, Senior Expert on Skill Development, Ministry of Labour and Social Welfare, Ms. B. Pattaro, Prachachartturakij, Ms. Busagarin Rurkhamet, Business Consulting Manager, Siemens, Ms. Chutima Bunyapraphatara, Ministry of Commerce, Mrs. Donlaporn  Lertanantawong, an expert on China , Board of Investment, Dr. Duangtip  Surintatip, Duputy Permanent Delegate of Thailand to UNESCO, MOE, Mr. Johan Sahlen, Director Stockholm School of Asian Studies (Bangkok Office), Miss Pannee  Chengsuttha, Senior Investment Promotion Officer, Board of Investment, Mr. Prapas  Chuaynoo, Marketing Consultant, Kenan Institute Asia, Miss Radeeporn  Lertwongweerachai, Plan and Policy Analyst, National Security Council, Miss Sirin  Surathin, First Secretary, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Mr.  Soonthorn  Sirivallop, Thai-Chinese Chamber of Commerce, Mr. Songchai  Saisavetvaree, Deputy  Director – General, Department of Export Promotion, Mr. Suthiphong Pheunphiphop, Managing Director, Glory Travel (Thailand) Co., Ltd., Mr. Suwat Jutakorn, Research and Statistics Division Director, Planning Department, Tourism Authority of Thailand, Ms. Tipasuk  Jaratjassada, Department of Business Economics, Ministry of Commerce, Mr. Ueychai Viravan, Managing Director, J.F.B. Co., Ltd., Mrs. Varunee Aranyakanond, Director, Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Mr. Viroj Tangjetanaporn, Chief Executive Office, Amarin Plaza Group
Prof. Dr.Wong presented his paper discussing the impacts of China’s accession into the WTO on Southeast Asian Economy and suggested useful information to do business with China. WTO membership benefits China in terms of export and import. WTO membership enables China to export more. Even though WTO requires China to lower its tariff to allow more importable goods. By importing more, China does not have to produce the same goods as they import and can pay more attention and devote the resources to produce the exportable goods. Furthermore, China’s WTO membership encourages more foreign direct investment (FDI) and attracts developed countries to invest in China instead of South East Asia because China has more consumers and low-cost labor. Even though China runs huge trade with many countries such as the United States but South East Asian Countries exported more goods to China than imported. China has a comparative advantage in heavy industry but has a comparative disadvantage textile and footwear products, vehicles, aircraft, vessels and associated transport equipment. If intra-industry trade is allowed, China can import more products and also export more of the similar product. Thus, the firms producing those products will be able to produce so more that they can lower the cost of production and the price of goods and give them more comparative advantage. Finally, Dr. Wong suggested that “don’t sell everything to China but sell the right thing”.
At the end of the forum, Dr. Chira Hongladarom concluded that there were a lot of opportunities existing in Thailand and China. Thailand does not have enough research so we need to do more research in FDI, service sector and go to China with strong strategies and also we need to look at the diversity of Chinese bibliography. 

After this forum, the participants learned that China’s WTO membership benefits China in terms of import export and foreign direct investment (FDI). The knowledge gained from this forum can help them develop strategies for trading with China after becoming WTO membership.  

Research Forum No. 2 “IT and University Management”, 12 July 2002, Foundation for International Human Resource Development

Foundation for International Human Resource Development (FIHRD) partnered with Ministry of University Affairs, Chiang Mai University (CMU) and The British Council (Bangkok) to hold IT & University Management forum on July 12, 2002 at the FIHRD meeting room.

This forum was held as an R&D Project to produce handbooks for best practices of Thai university strategic management system. 

The speakers included Mr. Stephen Healy, Assistant Director of Education of The British Council (Bangkok), Dr. Richard Gadsden, Director, School of Computing and Management Sciences, Sheffield Hallam University and Assoc. Prof. Chaithawat Saowapon, Director Computer Service Center, Chiang Mai University. Prof. Dr. Chira Hongladarom, Secretary-General of FIHRD was the president and the moderator of this forum.

This forum comprises of distinguished participants from both public and private sectors such as Dr. Wichai Vanpetch, Rajabhat Pranakorn Institute, Ms. Mattumon Mattayart, Education Projects Manager, The British Council, Ms. Narudee Euswas, SR Project Coordinator, Loxley Co., Ltd., Ms. Piranya Siripaart, Mr. Chulee Anuma, International Cooperation Officer 5, Ministry of University Affairs, Mr. Prabaddh R. Riddhagni, Royal Thai Airforce, Mr. Kritsada Biaramotthana, Chief of Foreign Technical Services, Department of Local Administration, Dr. Busagarin Rurkhamet, Business Consulting Manager, Siemens and Mr. Johan Sahlen, Director Stockholm School of Asian Studies (Bangkok Office). 

Mr. Stephen Healy said that British Council tried to bring UK experience to Thai contexts to make a best practice handbook that provides better understanding about the development in Thailand especially in intellectual property. This project uses several case studies since they stimulate people’s thinking and give them details not only theory. 

Dr. Richard Gadsden presented the Sheffield Hallam University’s use of IT for information management, student and staff support and learning infrastructure development. He also explained the benefits of all these functions such as maintaining the reliability, consistency, enhancing communication, monitoring and managing students. Moreover, he added that the success in information management required top level commitment, vision, strategy and resources in terms of monetary and human. 

Assoc. Prof. Chaithawat Saowapon said that CMU is similar to Sheffield Hallam University because both of them are research-based universities and focuses heavily on IT. He also presented the learning support web sites that provide games for stimulating students’ thinking. He suggested the Ministry of Labor and Social Welfare to use e-learning for improving unskilled workers. 

Prof. Dr. Chira Hongladarom concluded that globalization created both opportunity and risk. We need to focus on positive side: IT learning which will benefit a lot of people in Thailand.
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